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MERRIMACK VALLEY WORKFORCE INVESTMENT BOARD
Michael’s Function Hall
12 Alpha Street
Haverhill, MA
Minutes

Wednesday, April 16, 2008
8:00 AM

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Pedro Arce, Lou Antonellis, Joseph Bevilacqua, Christine Bradshaw, Thomas Casey, Paul Durant, Barbara Grant, Gary Hale, Susan Jepson, Jeff Linehan, Charles LoPiano, Sal Lupoli, Stefanie McCowan, Ann Ormond, Jean Perrigo, Peter Matthews, Karen Sawyer, Tom Schiavone, Michael Sweeney, Cal Williams

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Mark Andrews, Ann Marie Borgesi, Shirley Callan, Wayne Capolupo, Stephen Capone, James Driscoll, James P. Jajuga, David Hartleb, Robert Ingala, Gina Lagana, Joan Lyford, Jeff Marcoux, Maria Miles, Kevin Page, Cindy Phelan, Karen Sarkisian, Fred Shaheen, Margaret O’Neill, William Pillsbury, Steve Salvo, Len Wilson
GUESTS PRESENT:

Fran LaCerte, Susan Ingham, Julie Ward, Megan Shea, David Souza, Ron DiNicola, Tom Connors, Howard Flagler, Joe Harb, Rick Dewhirst, Beverly DeSalvo, Lynn Ricker, Bruce Maki, Supt. Raleigh Buchanan, Supt. Wilfredo Laboy, Mary Ellen Jainero, Charlene Pires, Manny Manolopoulos, Jeanette Guevara, Bonnie Carr, Brad Howell, Linda Young, Jim Carnevale, Heidi Riccio, Supt. Jim Marini, Wil Carpenter, Helen Rush Lloyd, Denise Richards, Keith Westrich
STAFF PRESENT:

Fred Carberry, Elizabeth Kirk, Mary Kivell, Chris Shannon, Augustine Ambe, Corina Ossers
1.
MVWIB/MVCC Education Breakfast Program
· Introductions

Fred Carberry thanked everyone coming to the Joint MVCC/MVWIB Education Breakfast.
Fred said that Joe Bevilacqua initiated our alliance through the Chamber’s Merrimack Valley Means Business Program.  Joe had some unobligated program funds, which he wanted to use to develop an educational component to this already successful economic development initiative.
He approached the MVWIB and asked if we could put together a program that could work with Merrimack Valley teachers in such a way that would have some effect, both long and short-term, on our students, that would in turn bring benefit to our future workforce and ultimately to private industry.
Working together, we devised a program that would: Create and/or strengthen working relationships between educational institutions and private industry; Educate school staff in the career pathways, job opportunities, and workplace-specific skills required of the regional critical and emerging industries; Develop academic content that is more relevant to the workplace; Strengthen or expand existing regional school-to-career programming; and Create systemic linkages among key stakeholders in the region’s youth workforce system 

We embarked on a program to “educate our educators”.  We provided Lean Manufacturing Training to two groups of teachers.  The first group was made up of 16 teachers and was held at Whittier Regional Vocational Technical high school.  The second group of 9 teachers received their training at our one-stop career center.

The cumulative effect of 25 teachers, being exposed to the latest techniques in lean manufacturing principles, had a potential of impacting over 280 high school students, currently taking classes from these teachers…and the residual effect of affecting hundreds of future students as well.  In other words, if we had enrolled 25 students into this program, we would have benefited just these students.  But, by bringing this unique opportunity to the educators, the results were multiplied several times over.

These teachers, representing 27 different subject areas from 8 different school districts, came away with an educational tool that provides insight into Continuous Quality Improvement programs that successful companies must use to maintain their competitive advantage in this 21st century economy.
In addition to the group trainings, we were able to provide individual opportunities for teachers to “extern” at a variety of private businesses.  Their exposure to these industries enabled the teachers to go back to the classroom with an authentic feel for the needs, pressures, and rewards of the private sector workplace, and bestow these insights upon their students.  In other words, they were able to bring the actual context of the workplace into their class work.

Eight teachers, from 6 school districts, took part in the Merrimack Valley Means Business externship program.  They generally spent a week in the company during school vacation periods and were able to acquire continuing education credits for their efforts.
Fred said that today, we honor a representative sampling of the teachers who participated in our program, as well as the school administrators who encourage their on-going professional development in a non-traditional setting.

· Teacher Recognition

Ms. Beverly DiSalvo, Vocational Counselor, represented Whittier Regional Technical High School and teachers Stephen Palmer, Stephen Barry, Scott Robertson, Scott Lane, Rober Maken, Paul Moskevitz, Paul Meninno, Matthew Hayes, Joseph Gallant, James Donahue, James LeLena, Dawn Bellamo, Clifford Keirstead, Bob Rondeau, Andrea Gobbi and David Brindle.  From Methuen Public Schools Superintendent Jeanne T. Whitten represented Job Harb and Larry Lambert.  Amesbury High School teacher Linda G. Young represented Amesbury High School as well as teacher Nina Tassinari.  Manny Manolopoulos, Kathy Murphy and Charlene Pires represented Greater Lowell Technical High School.  North Andover Superintendent Vincent J. Marini accepted for North Andover High School teacher Mike Motherway and attending from Andover Public Schools were Doherty Middle School Principal Bruce Maki and teacher Lynn Ricker.  Lawrence Public Schools Superintendent Wilfredo T. Laboy, Lawrence High School teacher Mary Ellen Jainero and Leonard School teacher Nicole St. Clair were recognized.  From Greater Lawrence Technical High School were Superintendent Judith Ann DeLucia, Heidi Riccio, and Bonnie Carr.  Also recognized was Haverhill Public Schools Superintendent Raleigh Buchanan.
Superintendents, teachers and principals were all given plaques or certificates of recognition and were photographed receiving their awards.

Fred said that it is his distinct honor to introduce the Director of the Connecting Activities Program for the Massachusetts Department of Education, Mr. Keith Westrich.
· Featured Speaker:  Keith Westrich, Connecting Activities Director, Mass DOE

Keith Westrich began his remarks stating that he is glad to be here today to actually see the two worlds connecting, education and business.  He said that this part of what he does.  He told of an experience he had the prior evening when he went to purchase a lap top computer at Best Buy to replace one that had been stolen last year.  He thought that he needed to get back into the 21st century technology and, after doing research, bought and HP laptop.  The salesperson told him that he needed anti-viral and spy software installed on the lap top.  He took it over expert Geek squad.  Mr. Westrich said that he was there at 5:30 p.m. and by 8:45 p.m. as he was trying to understand the issue since they were still having difficulty loading the software.  As it turned out the actual software they sold him was not compatible with his laptop.  He said that they were trying everything to make this thing work and by 8:45 pm he was totally frustrated.  He said that linguistically he is not the most technologically savvy person.  They were using terms he had no idea what they were saying.

One thing that he said is that whenever he gets engaged in technology he understands that this is a very complicated world.  He said it makes him contemplate what are the challenges we face in trying to educate young people to be able to navigate the 21st century economy with the appropriate skills necessary to sustain a livable wage.  The younger generation is not going to have a shot if they don’t have the skills he doesn’t have and, without the skills, won’t be able to compete.
He said that he has been stumping for a better way for schools and the workplace to work differently together to define the skills to navigate the 21st century economy for the past fifteen years.  We need to educate and train employees simultaneously and the role of education and the workplace need to be defined.  Traditionally, we think of educated in an academic arena, then we trained and then we employed and we usually did that in a sequential manner when he was growing up.  We cannot continue to think that way but need to teach these skills simultaneously.

All students need to learn about the technology in the workplace necessary to compete in higher education and the workplace.  The question is how we learn to do that acquiring all the skills at the same time.
Mr. Westrich said that what he does is oversee the Connecting Activities state line item which is designed to drive the work based learning and career development proposition for the Mass Department of Elementary and Secondary Education.  He is charged to figure out, with the rest of us, how do we initiate good policy and program service delivery.  He said that the best ways are the teacher externships and student internships.

Keith further commented that defining the roles and responsibilities of business and education is not easy work.  It is slow work to change attitudes and belief systems and the challenges of broadening the concept of schools.  He said that the externships lend relevance to the academic rigor.  Workplace skills (soft skills) such as problem solving, critical thinking, and ethics are harder to measure.  This is why we have a network of Career Specialists and Outreach Specialists like Chris Shannon.  There are challenges in broadening the concept of school.  However, if we don’t do it all our young people, who are charged and will be charged with negotiating a 21st century economy, will not have the skills they need in order to compete.  Through connecting activities we are looking at how to bridge those two worlds differently to give students the necessary skills for their success in the future.
· Closing Remarks

Joseph Bevilaqua said that he and Keith Westrich serve on a state board that has given out over $100M in education and workforce development training programs.  He introduced Chamber members who were instrumental in this initiative.  The Chamber created a unique program called Merrimack Valley Means Business which was committed to creating jobs, keeping jobs, and attracting companies to the Merrimack Valley.  Through this pilot program we realized over $100M in private investment and creation or retention of over 2,000 jobs.  Joe talked about the recent presentation at NAWB on this initiative and how the Chamber continues to work on the link between education and workforce development.
2.
Call to Order

Board Chair Pedro Arce called the MVWIB quarterly meeting to order at 9:05 a.m.

2.
Minutes of the January 15, 2008 Meeting
Chairman Arce called for a motion on the minutes of the 1/15/08 meeting.

Peter Matthews made a motion to accept the minutes of the 1/15/08 meeting as submitted and Cal Williams seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

3.
Reports of Committee Chairs

i. Planning Committee
Planning Committee Chair Peter Matthews reported that at the end of the third quarter, total job seekers and employers served is ahead of or on plan.  Total job seekers served is already at 88% of plan, which indicates that total customers served in fiscal 2008 will be well over the planned total of 14,000.  Additionally, the Career Center has already served 5,902 UI claimants which is 107% of plan for FY 08.  The number of employers served is at 94% of plan again indicating that total employers served will be well over the planned total of 1100.  Critical industries served is at 118% of plan, emerging is at 65% of plan.  Based on the Labor Force Blueprint Update, emerging industries has been adjusted to include financial services and nanotechnology.

The Career Center continues to work with a difficult to serve population.  For example, 68% of Title I adult participants were basic skills deficient and 24% had less than a high school diploma.  In addition, 53% of dislocated worker participants were age 40 to 54 and 39% were basic skills deficient.  In the Title I youth program, 78% were basic skills deficient with 56% testing below the 9th grade level in reading and 59% testing below the 9th grade level in math. Considering these barriers, the entered employment rates for both the Title I adult program and the dislocated worker program are very impressive.  Of concern in the youth program is the very small number of participants who have attained a high school diploma or GED. Currently, we are only at 18% of plan.

Peter reported that the Smith & Nephew Grant has been extended until June 30, 2008 and as of March 31st, there were 52 active customers and 33 participants with trainings still pending.  The Northeast Flood Grant ended on March 31st and final numbers will be updated shortly.  This grant provided temporary employment for the clean-up and restoration of areas affected by the flood.  Participants in this grant were those who had lost their jobs due to the flood, the long-term unemployed and those otherwise eligible under WIA.  When the temporary jobs ended, participants were offered job placement assistance and training where appropriate.
Peter said that another grant is WCTF (Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund) Grant and it is progressing very well.  To date LARE/American Training has completed three cycles of training in soldering, introduction to lean manufacturing, process documentation and electromechanical assembly.  Of the 26 training program participants, 15 have been offered positions at Raytheon with most now undergoing their security clearance process.  Raytheon has requested two more cycles of training.  Peter also reported that most all of our employer partners in the grant have requested trainings for their incumbent workers.  The expected outcomes from the incumbent worker trainings are promotions, wage increases and certifications for the employees, and increased productivity and competitiveness for the employers.  Presently, we are in the process of training or contracting to train approximately 200 incumbent workers for our eleven employer partners.
The funding from the ECCLI grant is being used to conduct in-depth research that will address the present and continued projected shortage of healthcare workers as well as the problem of retention among CNAs and home health aides.  So far staff have interviewed CEOs and directors of nursing from five local long-term care facilities as well as distributed surveys to front-line workers.  Peter said that they planned to interview and survey a minimum of six long-term care facilities, but hopefully will be able to do more.  This grant ends in October, 2008.

At the request of the Career Center Executive Director Arthur Chilingirian, the Planning Committee voted to approve a transfer of funds as follows:  to reallocate $17,000 from the FY 08 WIA out-of-school youth, training line item to the FY 08 WIA out-of-school youth, needs related payment line item ($7000) and the FY 08 WIA out-of-school youth, supportive service line item ($10,000).  Without this transfer, it would be necessary to stop or place a cap on needs related and supportive service payments to youth, which could subsequently have a major impact on the programs.

The committee also voted to transfer $75,000 from the dislocated worker training pool to the Title I adult training pool to ensure that there will be enough funds to accommodate training requests for both programs.
This concludes the Planning Committee report.
ii. Youth Council

Cal Williams, Youth Council Vice-Chair, reported on youth programming.  He said that Job Shadow day was February 5, 2008 and 38 businesses participated, including 6 WIB members, City of Haverhill (Mayor), Greater Lawrence Community Action Center, Lawrence General Hospital, Merrimack Valley Federal Credit Union, Northern Essex Community College and Sal’s (Riverwalk site).  75 students participated so far, representing 5 different high schools in the Merrimack Valley.
Regarding grant activity, YouthWorks (year round): provides at-risk youth from DYS and DSS with integrated work-and-learning opportunities to build job-readiness skills and a greater likelihood of entering the workforce.  The Grant amount is $40,000 and will serve 17 youth (6 from Lawrence DYS, 5 from GLEC, and 6 from Haverhill DSS.
On April 11th we hosted a Youth Homelessness Regional Summit at Merrimack College with approximately 100 participants representing over 51 agencies and programs throughout the Merrimack Valley.  Major themes that emerged were to create ways to address transportation as a barrier to accessing services, the need to better connect front-line staff with programs and resources to support holistic needs of this pop (we are already working on this with the MVHUB project!), and the need to align agencies to share definition of youth and homelessness.  Merrimack College will contact participants to collect data on the at-risk youth they serve to inform this project and to update the Youth Council’s Strategic Action Plan (goal: to increase the amount of positive outcomes for at-risk youth ages 16-24 or “P21”).
The P21 Resource E grant is $84,000 and no contract in place yet (initially designed to start Jan 2008).  We need to reconvene partners to determine feasibility of moving forward.  We had designed a plan to better align NECC and WIA Youth programming and enact the resulting recommendations but this was based on an 18-month timeline; we are now facing a 12-month timeline).
Cal said that the STEM Grant (DOL grant) is a 3-year grant with 3 WIBs (GLWIB & NSWIB) partnering for $1.51 million.  A Letter of Intent to Apply was submitted on March 11, 2008 with the main focus: virtual STEM Career Center of Excellence.
Under WIA funding, Community Action Inc.’s first year of programming for the fledgling WIA “Pre-School Prep” Training Program was problematic.  Community Action worked closely with DGA and the MVWIB to revise programming and timelines.  However, this process was time-consuming and made a second year of programming under the current contract impossible.  Community Action decided against continuing under their current contract with the hopes of more planning and a more successful start when they next apply for our funding.
Cal also reported on WIA impending rescissions.  He said that based on final FY08 rescissions, there will be no impact on youth programming (only on adult/dislocated workers) but the FY07 rescissions will impact youth.  The total impact for youth is $55,592, of which, based on cost allocation 50% will impact VWCC and 38% will impact youth training (under $20,000).  Total FY08 and FY07 Recissions: just under $1.4 million, total Youth Rescissions: $361,329
iii. Nominating Committee

Ann Ormond, Chair of the Nominating Committee reported that the Nominating Committee met on Tuesday, March 18th at the Greater Newburyport Chamber of Commerce.  The group welcomed Ms. Stefanie McCowan, President of the Amesbury Chamber of Commerce, as a new board and nominating committee member and thanked her for her participation.

The focus of the meeting was the discussion of recruiting new board members from the private sector, especially from the greater Haverhill and Greater Newburyport regions, where we are under-represented. The committee felt that it is very important that individuals feel that joining the board is beneficial to them and are interested in business concerns.  Ann is interested in bringing Newburyport retail and restaurant businesses on board.  These businesses have concerns regarding the hiring of summer help, especially immigration/visa issues.

The committee also discussed the importance of knowing what is happening at the State level and discussed scheduling a regional event, to be held in Newburyport, with the Secretary of Labor and Workforce Development, Suzanne Bump, as the keynote speaker.

The Committee is recommending following individuals for membership on the board:  Mr. Tom Connors, President & CEO of American Training, Lawrence, MA, Mr. Howard Flagler, Vice President of Sales & Marketing, Spector Textile Products, Inc., Lawrence, MA; Mr. John Olenio, Founder & President of Associated X-Ray Imaging Corporation, Haverhill, MA.
Motion by Tom Schiavone seconded by Michael Sweeney to approve the nominations of Tom Connors, Howard Flagler, and John Olenio to the board.  Motion passed unanimously.

4.
Report of Executive Director
Mr. Fred Carberry, Executive Director, began his remarks saying that he would like to thank Joe Bevilacqua, and the Merrimack Valley Chamber of Commerce, for sponsoring today’s event.  He said that we are very grateful for the Chamber’s financial support that went into the Merrimack Valley Means Business program and for the on-going support from Joe and his staff in making today’s event possible.

Fred commented that Planning Committee Chair, Peter Matthews, reported that the ValleyWorks Career Center continues to perform above plan in nearly all performance goals.  This is particularly remarkable in light of recent developments with the state Division of Career Services, where due to budgetary shortfalls, the Executive Office of Labor & Workforce Development offered an incentive payment to employees to take a voluntary lay-off.  As you may know, a substantial portion of Career Center staff is comprised of DCS employees.  In fact, last week the many DCS Field Managers, statewide, were unexpectedly terminated from their positions.  This impacts our Board directly, as our region’s Field Manager was one of our board members and a member of our Planning Committee.  As the state contends with budget deficits, they are attempting to better align DCS resources in the local One-Stops in order to make them more functionally responsive to the local Career Center Director.
The US Department of Labor recently enacted rescissions of Workforce Investment Act funding for FY07 and FY08.  This affected unexpended balances that were being carried forward in accordance with WIA regulations, which allow states up to 36 months in which to obligate there funds.  Despite the federal regulation to the contrary, the DoL is proceeding with its plan.  The Merrimack Valley’s total WIA rescission is estimated at $145,000.  On a positive note, our FY09 WIA allocations are planned to increase approximately 13%, from about $4 million to $4.5 million, with the largest increase, 19.2%, going to Dislocated Worker category.

The ValleyWorks Career Center on Merrimack Street in Haverhill has received notice from the property owner that he would like us to vacate the premises, as he is negotiating with a buyer who has plans of redeveloping the space for an alternative use.  We have been working closely with Mayor Fiorentini and Greater Haverhill Chamber President James Jajuga to find suitable property that will meet the needs of career center customers, satisfy our need to serve the Haverhill area, and remain affordable.  A Request for Proposals will be going out very soon.

We have been working with Executive Office of Labor & Workforce Development and the Mass. Workforce Board Association on a high performing workforce board initiative.  Under the HPB Initiative, WIBs would be measured against a comprehensive list of criteria, ranging from strategic vision, to communication, collaboration with key stakeholders, to working with the one-stop career center to promote and implement effective regional workforce development practices.  The first window of opportunity to submit an HPB application is tentatively scheduled for this September.  WIBs which meet the HPB criteria will be announced around October.  There will be a one-time incentive reward of $100,000 to each successful WIB.  I believe that the MVWIB already displays many of the elements of a High Performing Board, but there is always room for improvement.

The MVWIB, through the efforts of our Youth Workforce Development Manager, Chris Shannon, took the lead in studying the issue of homeless youth in the Merrimack Valley, with last Friday’s “Merrimack Valley Summit on Unaccompanied Youth”, held at Merrimack College.  The event was attended by over 100 persons, representing more than 50 different agencies.  The purpose of the summit was to initiate an effort that will culminate with a White Paper that will document our youth homeless population and provide concrete solutions to address this problem.  While not fitting into the realm of workforce development per se, youth homelessness does have a profound economic and social impact upon our region.
Our region’s unemployment trend is reflective of the national economic slow-down.  As recently as this past November, the region’s unemployment rate was 4.4%.  It has now grown to 5.6%.  Over the same period, the state’s rate went from 3.9% to 5%.  Locally, we are expecting about 300 workers to lose their jobs at Alcatel-Lucent in North Andover and 200 from Parlex in Methuen.  Affected employees from both companies are receiving support services from the state’s Rapid Response unit.  Of great concern is the average length of service of Lucent employees: 27 years.

We have been working with the Greater Lowell WIB in preparing an application to the US DoL for a “Regional Innovation Grant”.  Under this grant, it is our intent to:  create a shared regional identity and vision for the regional economy; create a systematic regional plan to effectively respond to current and future dislocations; increase knowledge of dislocated workers education and training needs to align with the needs of growing industries; increase knowledge of regional economies and employer needs to better align training and educational opportunities; and promote collaborations among regional partners to connect resources and support regional economic growth and competitiveness strategies 
This initiative is modeled after the DoL’s WIRED framework, which stands for Workforce Innovation in Regional Economic Development.  The DoL describes WIRED as a program which takes a critical step in providing individuals with the tools for success, businesses the human capital required for growth, and the American economy the fuel for continued strength.  I would like to acknowledge Julie Ward from the Division of Grants Administration for her on-going assistance with this grant proposal.

As you heard in our Planning Committee report, we continue to make steady progress in implementing the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund Grant and the ECCLI research grant project.  I would like tom thank Adult Workforce Program Manager, Betty Kirk, and WCTF Project Manager, Augustine Ambe, for their work on these two programs.
The WIB staff has been working with ValleyWorks and the Division of Grants Administration on this year’s Summer Jobs for Youth Initiative.  Our Youthworks allocation from the state increased to $336,000 compared to last year’s $240,000.  As in the past, the state has designated Haverhill and Lawrence as our region’s only eligible communities; however, up to 10% of the funding can be used to support youth employment in any of our region’s municipalities.  We will be presenting a Youth Job Fair on Wednesday, April 23rd, from 11AM to 3PM, at Northern Essex Community College’s Lawrence Campus.  To date, we have at least 15 employers participating.

In addition, ValleyWorks, in conjunction with the Greater Haverhill Chamber, will be presenting a Spring Regional Job Fair on Tuesday, May 20th, at Northern Essex Community College’s Technology Center in Haverhill.  Our last job fair drew over 50 employers and 800 job seekers, and we’re expecting a great turn-out for this one as well.  Fred said that any of our private sector members who are interested in being part of one or both of these job fairs, or interested in employing a youth for the summer, please contact me.
The Massachusetts Workforce Board Association will be holding its annual meeting on May 15th and 16th at the Hawthorn Hotel in Salem, Massachusetts.  This year’s theme is “Workforce Leadership and Innovation: Strategies to Close the Skills Gap”.  Speakers include the Chair of the Joint Committee on Labor & Workforce Development, Senator Thomas McGee; President of Commonwealth Corporation, Nancy Snyder; and many others.  If any board member is interested in attending, please contact the WIB office.

Fred reported that this past February, the MVWIB was proud to take part in the Merrimack Valley Means Business presentation at the National Association of Workforce Boards Annual Forum in Washington, DC.  We thank Joe Bevilacqua and the Merrimack Valley Chamber for their successful application to present before this preeminent gathering of workforce professionals from across the country.  Our presentation team, moderated by former NAWB Chairman, Len Wilson, consisted of Mayor Michael Sullivan, Peter Matthews (CEO of the Merrimack Valley Federal Credit Union), Sal Lupoli (CEO of Riverwalk Properties), Joe Bevilacqua, and myself.  After attending several presentations and work sessions that all centered around the negative theme of WIA rescissions and economic downturns, our team showed up and presented a very different message…one of collaboration, communication, and leveraged resources, coming together to bring positive change to a region that’s ready to prosper.  It was late on a Sunday afternoon…a time when presentations of this type can die a slow death.  But, not ours…people filled the room, they stayed for the entire 75 minute presentation, and many remained afterward to speak with us. I can assure you that even now, two months later, I am still hearing positive feedback from my colleagues in workforce development who knew someone or spoke to someone who attended this session.  It was a welcome point of light in a conference that had a definite feel of pessimism for our economy.

At this time, Joe and I would like to present Mayor Sullivan, Peter Matthews, and Sal Lupoli with a small token of appreciation for the time and effort they put into coming down to Washington, on a Sunday, when they could have been at home with their families.  We thank each of you for your contributions to the Merrimack Valley’s economic resurgence.  Tom Schiavone accepted for Mayor Sullivan.
5.
Unfinished Business

Pedro Arce said that there is no unfinished business to discuss at this time.
6.
Adjournment

Having no further business Charles LoPiano made a motion to adjourn and Joe Bevilacqua seconded the motion.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.








Respectfully submitted,








Mary Kivell








Recorder
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